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nonjudicial punishment (NJP) for a seven-day period of unauthorized absence (UA) and missing 
ship’s movement.  Documents in your official military personnel file capture you were issued 
administrative remarks for drunkenness and insubordinate conduct and subsequently reduced in 
rank to E-2. 
 
Unfortunately, the documents related to your administrative separation are not in your official 
military personnel file (OMPF).  In this regard, the Board relies on a presumption of regularity to 
support the official actions of public officers and, in the absence of substantial evidence to the 
contrary (as is the case at present), will presume that they have properly discharged their official 
duties.  Your Certificate of Release or Discharge from Active Duty (DD Form 214), reveals that 
you were separated from the Navy on 20 March 2001 with an Other Than Honorable (OTH) 
characterization of service, your narrative reason for separation is “Misconduct,” your separation 
code is “HKQ,” which is assigned for Misconduct-Commission of a Serious Offense (COSO), 
and your reenlistment code is “RE-4.” 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your characterization of 
service and your contentions that: (1) you suffered from undiagnosed PTSD symptoms following 
the deaths of two of your friends who were stationed aboard the  ( ) during 
the bombings, (2) you became involved with a girl who lied about being pregnant with your 
child and influenced you to do wrong things, (3) you are remorseful for your actions and 
conduct, (4) you have worked at for 15 years and have received multiple awards for your 
outstanding service, (5) you have not been in trouble with the law post-discharge, (6) you would 
like a discharge upgrade in order to obtain a veteran’s identification card and not for benefits, 
and (7) you want to, “Tell my children that I turned a wrong judgment call and used the 
experience to make myself a better man.  For purpose of clemency and equity consideration, the 
Board noted you provided two personal statements, a copy of your DD Form 214, and a copy of 
the Kurta Memo. 
 
Based on your assertions that you incurred mental health concerns (PTSD) during military 
service, which might have mitigated your discharge characterization of service, a qualified 
mental health professional reviewed your request for correction to your record and provided the 
Board with an AO.  The AO stated in pertinent part: 
 

The Petitioner contends that he suffered from undiagnosed PTSD symptoms 
following the death of two of his friends on the  bombing.  However, the 
bombing of the USS Cole took place in October 2000, whereas all of the 
Petitioner’s misconduct preceded this date.  Thus it cannot be said that any PTSD 
symptoms mitigated his misconduct.  Furthermore, there is no evidence that the 
Petitioner was diagnosed with a mental health condition or suffered from PTSD 
while in military service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or 
behavioral changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  His 
personal statement is not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical symptoms or 
provide a nexus with his misconduct.  Additional records (e.g., post-service mental 






